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OBJECTIVES OF THE JOINT SECRETARIAT
1.
To support and facilitate the interests and activities of the wildlife and environmental councils, committees and boards, established pursuant to the Inuvialuit Final Agreement in any matters relating to their responsibilities and interests.

2.
To provide administrative (financial/clerical) support to those councils, committees and boards and to arrange logistics of meetings pursuant to the business of those councils, committees and boards.

3.
To record and make available all materials associated with the business of those councils, committees and boards as required by their Chairs and other appropriate agencies.

4.
To establish and maintain working liaisons between the Joint Secretariat and other Inuvialuit organizations, Government, Industry, the Academic sector and other relevant agencies or organizations.

5.
To provide technical resource support to those councils, committees and boards as required by their Chairs.

ORGANIZATION AND STAFF ROSTER
· The Joint Secretariat presently consists of:

· a Board of Directors, consisting of the Chairs of the committees served by the Secretariat;

· an Executive Director, responsible for the overall direction of the Secretariat;

· a Senior Administrative Officer (SAO), responsible for the routine office procedures and the financial administration of the Secretariat;

· a Financial Administrative unit reporting to the Senior Administrative Officer which consists of a Finance Officer, a Travel/Accommodation Coordinator, a Secretary/Receptionist and a Hunters and Trappers Committee Administrative Support Officer (HTC-ASO). This unit is responsible for the maintenance of the Secretariat(s general ledger, the accounts payable and accounts receivable functions, preparation of financial reports and matters relating to the budget process. The HTC-ASO provides direct support to the HTCs on financial administration and general secretarial matters.

· a Librarian (who is also an Administrative Clerk), responsible for inputting library data into a computerized retrieval system and the maintenance of the library itself;

· Two Resource Biologists for the Fisheries Joint Management Committee (FJMC);

· a Resource Management Coordinator for the Inuvialuit Game Council (IGC);

· a Resource Biologist for the Wildlife Management Advisory Committee (NWT) (WMAC (NWT));

· an Environmental Assessment Coordinator for the Environmental Impact Screening Committee (EISC);

· an Environmental Assessment Coordinator for the Environmental Impact Review Board (EIRB);

· a Geographic Information System (GIS) and Information Technology (IT) Specialist;

· a Community Support Unit (CSU) which consists of three staff members

The Joint Secretariat receives policy direction from its Board of Directors, who are also members of the Secretariat as a society.

The technical resource staffs (FJMC, IGC, WMAC(NWT), EISC, EIRB, GIS, and CSU) receives their line management from the Executive Director and are the secretaries of their respective committees. The secretary, the library clerk, the travel/accommodation coordinator and finance officer receive their direction from the Senior Administrative Officer, who in turn gets direction from the Executive Director.

JOINT SECRETARIAT BOARD OF DIRECTORS 2007/08:
Chair

- 
Frank Pokiak, IGC 

Vice-chair
-
Elizabeth Snider, EIRB

Secretary
-
Norm Snow, Joint Secretariat

Director
-
Bob Bell, FJMC

Director
-
Larry Carpenter, WMAC (NWT) 

Director
-
Lindsay Staples, WMAC (North Slope)

Director
-
Fred McFarland, EISC 

JOINT SECRETARIAT STAFF 2007 - 2008:

POSITION

NAME
DATE OF EMPLOYMENT
Executive Director

Norm Snow

October 1986 to Present

Senior Administrative Officer
Connie Gordon

May 2006 to Present


Finance Officer
 
Donna Firth

March 2008 to Present




Robin Carpenter

November 2007 to March 2008




Erica Lugt

January 2007 to August 2007






(On Maternity Leave for One Year)

Travel/Accommodation

Coordinator

Meeka Kisoun

January 2007 to Present




Erica Lugt

November 2006 to January 2007

Secretary/Receptionist
Bernice Joe

January 2001 to Present

Librarian/Casual Office Clerk
Myrna Button

February 1998 to Present

FJMC Resource Biologist
Sheila Nasogaluak

August 2007 to Present




Kevin Bill

September 2002 to July 2007






(Secondment with DFO for Two                                                                                                        Years)

FJMC Resource Biologist
Louis Porta

March 2008 to Present




Andrea Hoyt 

April 2004 to November 2007

IGC Resource Management 


Coordinator

Steve Baryluk

June 2006 to Present

WMAC (NWT) Resource

Biologist

Lila Voudrach

March 2008 to Present



Katherine 



Thiesenhausen

September 2001 to September 2007

EISC Environmental 



Assessment Coordinator
Barb Chalmers

September 2007 to Present



Agnes Noksana

November 2006 to June 2007

EIRB Environmental 


Assessment Coordinator
Eli Arkin

January 2008 to Present




Larry Peckford

August 2005 to May 2007




Robin Beveridge

April 2004 to May 2008 – [In August 2004 Robin was seconded to a staff position for the Joint Review Panel conducting the Environmental Assessment of the Mackenzie Gas Project. Her salary in this position is recovered via the Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency]. 

GIS/IT Specialist

Vacant






Michael Kohler

August 2006 to October 2007

HTC Administrative 

 Support Officer

Diane Dillon

September 2001 to present

Community Support Unit
Christine Inglangasuk

January 2008 to Present




Richard Binder

April 2005 to present




Sheila Nasogaluak 

May 2005 to August 2007




Fred Kuptana

July 2006 to March 2008
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OPERATIONS

The Joint Secretariat (JS) was incorporated as a society in 1986. The six chairs of the committees listed below constitute the society's members and directors. The Joint Secretariat was established to provide technical and administrative support to the following Renewable Resource Committees for the Inuvialuit Settlement Region (ISR):

· the Inuvialuit Game Council (IGC);

· the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT) (WMAC(NWT));

· the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NS) (WMAC (NS)); [Inuvialuit Participation]

· the Fisheries Joint Management Committee (FJMC);

· the Environmental Impact Review Board (EIRB); and

· the Environmental Impact Screening Committee (EISC).

The Board of Directors for the Joint Secretariat held two regular meetings and the annual general meeting during the 2007/08 fiscal year. These meetings were held in Calgary, Alberta. 

At the January Board of Directors meeting, the Board met with Neil McCrank, the DIAND Minister’s special representative on regulatory reform. Presentations were made, and discussion occurred with a view to assisting Mr. McCrank in preparing his report, as it may relate to the ISR.

The Joint Secretariat continues to achieve its objective by providing the requisite financial administration and technical support to the Inuvialuit Game Council (IGC) and the co-management Boards set up pursuant to the Inuvialuit Final Agreement (IFA). [See Audited Financial Statement 2007/2008].

It has maintained, and continues to expand its archival function; and has continued to work closely with Government, Industry, the academic sector, multi-stakeholder research programs and Inuvialuit organizations as per its objectives.

The Administration Unit has again continued to provide excellent service to the JS Staff, Board, and third party agencies. In particular, it has been responsible for organizing and participating in Community Information meetings.

Connie Gordon, was on leave August – September 2007 to have her baby, Erica Lugt, Finance Officer, is on maternity leave until August 2008. In this past year we had gone through two finance officers to fill that position.

The JS Technical Staff, which includes the Community Support Unit, remain involved with the McKenzie Gas Project (MGP) hearings. With Intervener Funding assistance they have prepared and made interventions to the Joint Review Panel (JRP), and continued to do so until the end of the Hearings phase in November 2007. Following this, a Community Tour was conducted to provide the wrap-up to this phase in the ISR.

Shell and Devon continue to provide funding via the Arctic Institute of North America (AINA), for the maintenance of an ISR literature database as a sub-unit of the Arctic Science and Technology Information System (ASTIS). Our part-time librarian, Myrna Button and a casual assistant, have assisted Ross Goodwin and his Arctic Institute of North America staff in this worthwhile initiative. The web site remains fully functional. 
The Coordinator for the Beaufort Sea Strategic Regional Plan of Action (BSStRPA) (John Reid) is housed in the JS Offices, and has completed the draft Regional Plan.

The JS continues to be active in promoting, facilitating and partnering with Arctic research projects. These include:

· Drilling-Sump and permafrost studies (S. Kokelj and R. Jenkins).

· Community-based sea-ice monitoring (ARI, ARCTICNET).

· Local organization and participation in various conferences and workshops:

· Northern Research

· Science in the Changing North

· Canadian Polar Commission Arctic research infrastructure Committee

· Nahidik program

· Arctic Net program

· OAP-RCC Meetings

· OAP-Partners Meetings

· Northern Environmental Science Centre




-
The Executive Director has attended several local meetings involving the Town of Inuvik, Aurora Research Institute (ARI), GNWT and IRC to scope out the details of a research centre in the ISR.

· The JS is continuing to partner with ARI, NRCAN, and EC on some IPY projects.

· The Executive Director has peer-reviewed some IPY projects as well as chapters of the Arctic Council Oil and Gas Assessment, as well as providing input to the development of chapters of the Arctic Council’s Arctic Marine Shipping Assessment.

· The JS in concert with others, has continued to lobby levels of government to expedite the appointment of Co-management board Chairs and Members. The appointment process itself remains obscure, but is becoming more expeditious thanks largely to the efforts of the DIAND Regional Office.

· The JS underwent an audit by the Workers Compensation Board, and an NWT Labour Standards review. These led to a series of meetings and resulted in revisions to JS policies.

· The JS continues to be involved in, and monitors the progress of DIAND’s Comprehensive Land Claims Assessment. This is in conjunction with IRC.
· The JS remains involved in promoting, expanding, and developing Western Arctic research infrastructure. The Executive Director has obtained funding and managed a contract to investigate the feasibility of Inuvialuit organisations and the ARI in replacing the Polar Continental Shelf Project (PCSP) function in Tuktoyaktuk. He has also met with the PCSP Director and staff, to consider partnerships to achieve the same goal. The JS continues to participate in the development of plans for a new research facility in Inuvik, and assists in the coordination and involvement of Inuvialuit youth in the “Nahidik” research cruises.

· IGC, WMAC(NWT) and JS staff remain involved in the development of a new GNWT statute for Species at Risk, together with the Gwich’in, Sahtu, and Tli Cho.  Progress has been made this year with several meetings, teleconferences, and draft reviews.

· The IGC Chair and the JS Executive Director are members of the Arctic Council’s Emergency Prevention, Preparedness and Response (EPPR) Working Group as members of the Canadian delegation, and attended it’s Annual Meeting.

· EPPR-CANDEL was asked to prepare a proposal for an Oily Waste Disposal guidelines project. The JS Executive Director undertook to do this with Federal Government funding. The proposal has been submitted to the EPPR-WG, and a progress report presented at its Annual Meeting. The EPPR-CANDEL also held a meeting in Inuvik this year.

· The Arctic Shoreline Clean-up and Assessment Technology manual, which Canada took the lead in developing, has now been translated into Russian. The JS is coordinating the Russian translation with financial support from USCG and printing costs provided by DIAND-RO (Yellowknife).

· The JS continues to work on several Inuit-specific projects with ITK.

Executive Director – Norm Snow

In addition to JS administration and direction, the Executive Director attends JS Board meetings, as Secretary and IGC meetings. He also attends IFA- Implementation Coordinating Committee (ICC) meetings, and is the alternate for the IGC Member (Frank Pokiak).

In addition to the memberships mentioned previously, he is the President of the Arctic Regional Advisory Council, which has met once this year,

He is also a member of:

· The Environmental Studies Research Fund (ESRF) Management Board which has held two meetings this year. He is also a member of the Northern Advisory Committee and several ESRF Technical Advisory Groups:

· Northern Advisory Group

· Valued Component thresholds

· Cumulative Effects thresholds

· Data gaps

· Waste Disposal in the ISR

· This has involved the reviews of research proposals, as well as the development of Terms of References and Criteria.

· The Northern Board Forum (NBF) Working Group, which has held several meetings, and organizes and participates in the NBFs, of which two were held this year.

· Beaufort Sea Strategic Regional Plan of Action (BSStRPA) Steering Committee, Executive Committee, Research sub-committee, and interim member of the Social, Cultural, and Economic sub-committee. These bodies have held numerous teleconferences and meetings throughout the year.

· The Executive Director contributed text, edited drafts of the plan and participated in the Community Tour.

· Northern Boards Training Steering Committee and Working Group.

· Aurora College NRTP Advisory Committee.

· The Arctic Research Infrastructure Committee of the Canadian Polar Commission.

· A pan-Arctic report is being developed by way of three workshops. Several drafts have been reviewed and the report is due to be released in June 2008.

· PERD Northern POL. One meeting this year: reviewed and approved new ongoing research in the Beaufort Sea.

The Executive Director has also participated in the following meetings:

· Joint Review Panel related

· Numerous meetings and teleconferences involving the Partners and NGPS, many of which also included the JRP Chair and Panel Manager. These were to monitor the increasing budget, and assist in the provision of technical support to the panel and its staff in their development of the Panel Report.

· Attended the concluding public hearings.

· GNME (Victoria Island) mineral prospecting briefings.

· Numerous meetings dealing with remedial measures for declining barren-ground Caribou Herds.

· Environment Canada Environmental Science and Technology annual seminars.

· Provided Western Arctic regional update and made a presentation on guidelines for disposal of waste in remote areas.

· 30th Arctic Marine Oilspill Program Technical Seminar.

· 2nd Oil and Ice Workshop

· 2nd RAO/CIS Conference on arctic oil and gas development.

IGC Resource Management Coordinator – Steven Baryluk

Much of Steven’s activities involve the day-to-day management of the affairs of the Inuvialuit Game Council, and especially providing technical support to the Chair of the Council.  This includes managing and filing correspondence, and preparing travel arrangements for any of the members or other representatives attending meetings/conferences, participating in various conference calls, and the planning of various other meetings.

Issues relating to the offshore came up regularly over the course of the fiscal year through various initiatives such as the Beaufort Sea Partnership (BSP), the IPY Circumpolar Flaw Lead Study (CFL), and potential offshore development in the Beaufort.  Steven was engaged in many of these processes and was tasked with tracking their activities.  This was done by attending meetings for the BSP (and it’s Regional Coordinating Committee), Imperial’s proposed Ajurak 3D seismic program, a CFL Planning meeting for the Amundsen research icebreaker.  Steven also attended the RAO/CIS Offshore Conference in Russia to learn about issues and new technologies affecting other polar nations with offshore development.  Steven was also given the task by the Council of reviewing and working on amendments to the Offshore Chemical Selection Guidelines, and later the Offshore Physical Environment Guidelines as a NGO nominee of the National Energy Board.

Polar bear issues were prevalent throughout the year with the proposed listing of the bears under the Endangered Species Act (ESA) in the United States, and possible changes to the management boundaries between the North and South Beaufort populations being major topics of discussion.  These issues were discussed regionally at various meetings with the communities and at IGC meetings, as well as at the Polar Bear Technical Committee meeting and the Inuvialuit-Inupiat Polar Bear Commission meeting.

Caribou was another common topic this fiscal year, because of the low reported numbers, Steven participated in a Bluenose Advisory Committee meeting, Porcupine Caribou Harvest Management Strategy workshops, and the sub-allocation of the recommended Total Allowable Harvest for the I/BC/06 caribou zone in the ISR.  

Oil and gas development continued to be an item of discussion and Steven continued his involvement in the Joint Review Panel hearing process for the MGP as an intervenor.  Steven, on behalf of the IGC, also helped to plan the Oil and Gas Best Management Practices Symposium in Inuvik in October in partnership with GNWT-Environment and Natural Resources, Yukon government, and INAC.  Steven also participated in a meeting organized by Environment Canada along with the Inuvialuit Regional Corporation and INAC to discuss the issue of offsets in the Kendall Island Bird Sanctuary due to potential extraction-induced subsidence from the MGP.  

The drafting of the NWT Species At Risk Act (SARA) process has taken a fair amount of time over the course of the fiscal year.  Steven attended a number of meetings and conference calls held to review progressive drafts of the bill and discuss the courses of action contained within them.  

A presentation was made by Steven at the GNWT Environment and Natural Resources Regional Officers workshop to go over the mandate of the IGC in the spring.   

The IGC held a couple of training initiatives for itself during the course of the fiscal year.  Early in the year Steven participated in a Directors Training Workshop that was held where Joint Secretariat Executive Director Norman Snow went over the role and mandate of the IGC, and its directors, in the management of wildlife and wildlife habitat in the Inuvialuit Settlement Region.  Near the end of the fiscal year the IGC also participated in a Strategic Planning exercise as part of a Northern Board Forum program.  

Other miscellaneous activities included taking part in a consultation by the North Yukon Planning Commission in Inuvik.  Steven also took minutes for the December meeting of the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT) due to staff shortages at the Joint Secretariat.

Finally, as part of an effort to be more visible and accountable to the communities Steven attended several meetings held by the Hunters and Trappers Committees, including the Annual General Meeting for the Paulatuk, Inuvik, Tuktoyaktuk, and Ulukhaktok HTC’s.  Regular meetings of the Paulatuk and Inuvik HTC’s were also attended where updates were given on the issues the IGC was dealing with and to answer any questions the communities may have regarding the business of the Council.  

WMAC (NWT) Resource Biologist -  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Katherine Thiesenhausen 

This fiscal year, as the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT) (WMAC (NWT)) Resource Biologist, Katherine fulfilled administrative tasks related to organizing, recording and completing the action items for 1 Council meeting.

A majority of Katherine’s time was devoted to the polar bear issues (South/North Beaufort boundary; proposed listing under the Endangered Species Act) and the development of the NWT Species At Risk Act. 

The National Energy Board (NEB) and the Joint Review Panel (JRP) both host public hearings for the environmental assessment of the Mackenzie Gas Project. Since WMAC (NWT) is a registered intervener for these hearings, Katherine partook in each of the assessment processes. This was the third consecutive year that Katherine relayed information from the hearings to the WMAC (NWT). At the request of the JRP, Katherine provided comments to ConcoPhillips regarding their draft Barren-Ground Grizzly Bear, Wolverine, and Barren-Ground Caribou Protection Plans.         

All research and development activity that take place within the Inuvialuit Settlement Region is subject to an environmental assessment through the Environmental Impact Screening Committee (EISC).  As the Technical Support to the WMAC (NWT), Katherine provided draft comments to the Council prior to submitting to the EISC.  This fiscal year, Katherine also provided comments to the Committee on the Status of Endangered Wildlife in Canada (COSEWIC) regarding their draft status report on Polar Bears, Kuññek Resources Development Corporation regarding their application to renew their permit for their reindeer herd.  Katherine also provided comments to Environment Canada in regards to the National Recovery Strategy for Boreal Woodland Caribou.  

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1To enable herself to adequately and knowledgeably fulfil her requirements as Technical Support to the WMAC (NWT), Katherine participated in 3 non-WMAC (NWT) meetings and workshops this fiscal year, all of which were held in Yellowknife, NT.  The WMAC (NWT) organized a Bluenose Caribou Advisory Committee meeting; therefore, Katherine was tasked with recording minutes and completing action items stemming from the meeting. 
Due to staff shortages, Katherine also assisted the Environmental Impact Screening Committee in June, July and August.  Tasks included discussing the EISC’s procedures with proponents, reviewing and commenting on the draft revised Operating Guidelines and Procedures and assisting the contract staff person with daily EISC duties.  Katherine was also involved in the review, selection and interviewing of applicants for the Finance Officer term position.  Katherine supervised JS staff in September while the Executive Director and the Senior Administrative Officer were out of the office.

Katherine provided the Joint Secretariat GIS staff with additions and updates for the WMAC (NWT) portion of the Joint Secretariat website.  This fiscal year she also provided items for other sections of the website (e.g. EISC 2006-07 Annual Report; revising the Protected Areas on the ISR map).

Katherine also took on the task of writing the Council’s section of the Joint Secretariat’s biannual newsletter, Commonground.

Katherine resigned from the WMAC (NWT) Resource Biologist position in September 2007.  Since her resignation, Richard Binder has been acting Resource Person for the Council. Richard has scheduled, organized and recorded minutes for three Council meetings (albeit, Steve Baryluk recorded the minutes for the December 2007 Council meeting while Richard was away). 

WMAC (NWT) Resource Person – Lila Voudrach

This fiscal year, Lila Voudrach accepted the position as the WMAC (NWT) Resource Person and started March 25, 2008. Since her start date, Lila has been involved with the revisions of the six Inuvialuit Community Conservation Plans and she has also been familiarizing herself with the Legislative process of the development of the NWT Species at Risk Act. Aside from her daily tasks, Lila will continue to update the Conservation Plans and be involved in the ongoing development of the NWT Species at Risk Act.     
EISC Environmental Assessment Coordinator-Agnes Noksana

Staffing

Agnes Noksana left her position at the EISC in June 2007.  Various staff at the Joint Secretariat (Katherine Thiesenhausen, Richard Binder, Sheila Nasogaluak and Fred Kuptana) assisted the EISC while the position was vacant and at various times as required during the summer months.  Barb Chalmers was hired in June to assist and was hired on full time in September.

The EISC Resource Person participated in the following work activities in the 2007- 2008 fiscal year:

EISC Meetings

The Resource Person was responsible for all arrangement relating to the EISC meetings.  This includes but was not limited to travel, accommodations and honoraria; meeting binder preparations (agenda, minutes, organizing meeting materials). 

The EISC held the following regular meetings in Inuvik, NT:  April 25-27, 2007, May 30 – June 1, 2007, July 4-6, 2007, August 8-10, 2007, September 12- 14, 2007, December 12-14, 2008, January 30- February 1, 2008.  The EISC changed the October 17-19, 2007 meeting to October 21 & 22, 2007 and the March 3-5, 2008 meeting to February 29- March 1, 2008 due to a scheduling conflicts.  In addition to the regular meeting the EISC held conference calls on the following dates:  July 9, 2007, September 20, 21 & 25, 2007, and October 29 & 30, 2007, March 13, 2008.

General

The EISC office was in need of organization.  The Resource Person cleaned up and organized the office, documentation and screening files.  She ordered new equipment (notebook computer, digital recorder, meeting supplies and computer software), scanned and organized various documentation stored in her office, in order to be more economical of space.

Operating Guidelines and Procedures

The EISC began the process of reviewing and re-drafting the Operating Guidelines and Procedures.  The Resource Person implemented some revisions and arranged for the draft to be distributed for comments to regulatory agencies, Hunters and Trappers Committees and other co-management organizations. 

Community Tour

The EISC visited with the Hunters and Trappers Committees in Aklavik, Tuktoyaktuk and Inuvik at the end of January.  The Resource Person made the necessary travel arrangements and participated in this tour.

Digitization

The EISC made a decision to move towards a more digital system.   Notebook computers were purchased for all the members.  The Resource Person stopped creating paper binders in December 2007 and set up an online account with SHAREFILE.com to help member’s access files.  

In January 2008 the Joint Secretariat secured extra funding which allowed for the Resource Person to undertake the task of designing a separate EISC website, as well as the creation of a registry website and database.  She traveled to Yellowknife in January, February and March to meet with Genesis Group and Espresso Code.  Genesis Group is building the basic website (www.eisc.ca) and Espresso Code is designing and building the Registry Site.  The Registry Site will allow proponents to submit online applications for screening as well as streamline the entire process from the basic office tasks, to creating summaries for the Hunters and Trappers Committees.  

The Registry Site will also house the EISC database.  The Resource Person has contracted Myrna Button to scan all the screening files from EISC start-up to the present.  This will allow the EISC to add these previous decisions to the database.  Proponents, regulators and the public, as well as the Committee, will then have every decision at their fingertips.

In conclusion, it has been a busy year.  The digitization process should be completed by the summer of 2008.

Environmental Impact Review Board (EIRB) Environmental Assessment Coordinator – Larry Peckford
The spring of 2007 witnessed the departure of Larry Peckford as Coordinator of the Environmental Impact Review Board. The position was vacant until January of 2008, when Eli Arkin accepted the role as Environmental Assessment Coordinator.

The new Coordinator was quickly shown the ropes with a trip to Yellowknife to meet the EIRB Chair, Elizabeth Snider, and to sit in on meetings with other regulatory boards in NWT’s capital city. The purpose was to acquaint the new Coordinator with the process and current activities in the region.

The Coordinator has also attended several conferences and workshops detailed below:

Workshop on Seismic Guidelines: Yellowknife, January 25

Hearing Skills Workshop: Inuvik, February 7-8

Environmental Practitioners Workshop (MVEIRB): Yellowknife, February 26-27

Beaufort Sea Partnership Meeting: Inuvik, March 11-13

Land Claim/Self Government Seminar: Inuvik, March 25-27

In addition, the Coordinator was given a presentation by the Officers at the Mackenzie Gas Project Office in Inuvik. The presentation explained the project in great detail.

In January, the Coordinator re-started the logo design contest for the EIRB. Letters were sent to all six HTC’s, schools in each ISR community, and the Inuvialuit Regional Corporation to distribute to its members at large. The winning design will be selected by the end of April 2008. 

In February of 2008, the EIRB held it’s first face-to-face Board meeting since March of 2007. The meeting was attended by the Chair, the two members based in Inuvik, while two other members joined the meeting by conference call. 

The EIRB is also looking to go digital in 2008. Along with the Coordinator for the EISC, the EIRB Coordinator traveled to Yellowknife to meet with the EIRB Chair, a web designer and registry expert in order to create new websites. This will make the review process easier and more efficient for the EIRB and potential interveners alike. The EIRB is also looking at digitizing archived files.

HTC Administrative Support Officer – Diane Dillon

Diane assists the Hunters & Trapper’s offices via phone, fax, and emails. She travels to the communities to assist the offices in their needs for administrative and clerical support. Diane also assists the newly elected directors for the Hunters & Trappers Committee’s and new resource persons with their new rolls, responsibilities, duties and activities. 

Diane is also administering Paulatuk Hunters & Trappers Committee’s financials and keeping the membership data for each Hunters & Trappers Committee. Diane is in the process of returning the financials back to Paulatuk HTC, and train the new Resource Person on QuickBooks and other administrative duties.

There have been some new staff hired in the communities, and Diane has been busy with their training, Ann-Marie Villebrun for the Tuktoyaktuk Hunters & Trappers Committee, and Frances Wolki from Paulatuk Hunters & Trappers Committee. Welcome aboard ladies. 

Diane has traveled to Paulatuk and Tuktoyaktuk to assist the Resource Persons with year-end reports, T-4’s and other administrative responsibilities of the Hunters & Trappers Committee’s. 

Diane reports to the Inuvialuit Game Council quarterly and attends meetings that are held in various communities. 

She also attended and assisted in the Aklavik Inuvialuit Harvester Assistance Program meeting in February, and the Robert’s Rules of Order workshop that was put on by the Aurora College here in Inuvik.    

With the Oil & Gas development that is going on in the Delta, and the decline of the caribou herds there have been many meetings and workshops that have made this year very busy with the Hunters & Trappers Committee’s. This has added to the day to day office duties 

Diane will be assisting the new resource persons with their administrative and clerical duties as to the financial audits that need to be completed in order for the Hunters & Trappers Committees to obtain their annual implementation funding.

Diane has been taking some personal time off due to the death of her Father. She will continue to work as best as her abilities allow her to assist the Hunters & Trappers Committees and the Joint Secretariat. 

Community Support Unit 

The Community Support Unit (CSU) provides technical support to and assists community organizations such as the Hunters and Trappers Committees (HTC) within the Inuvialuit Settlement Region (ISR) on the matters related to the proposed Mackenzie Gas Project (MGP) and other developments in the region. A Joint Review Panel (JRP) was established to carry out the Public Hearings of the Environmental Assessment of the MGP. A function of the CSU was to prepare the communities for the community hearings that were held in each community. The CSU also drafted interventions, which were presented to the JRP by the CSU at the public hearings in Inuvik on behalf of the HTC’s and the Inuvialuit Game Council (IGC).

To accommodate this, the CSU arranged community tours to meet with the HTC’s and to document the issues or concerns the communities had with respect to the MGP and these were used to develop the interventions. The CSU also assisted the communities to prepare them for the Community Hearings that were arranged by the JRP. The CSU also attended all the Public, Community and Technical Hearings that took place in the ISR.  The JRP concluded its hearing process in Inuvik in November of 2007 at which time they presented their closing remarks. They have 6-8 months to write up their decision on the MGP.

At the conclusion of the hearings, the CSU arranged another community tour to update the Inuvialuit on the next steps and the timelines for the JRP and the National Energy Board (NEB) processes or schedule.  The CSU with support from the Crown Consultation Unit (CCU) also provided the communities with information on the Government responses to the Inuvialuit issues/concerns and copies of the interventions that were presented to the JRP on their behalf, by the CSU.

Through out the year the CSU provided support to the Joint Secretariat, Inuvialuit Game Council and other Co-Management Committees. Members of the CSU assisted and participated in a number of community tours. They assisted in making travel, accommodations and meeting or workshop arrangements in the communities for various committees, agencies, or research groups working in the ISR. These included the Nahidik Tour, the Community Conservation Plan review for the Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT) (WMAC (NWT)) and the FJMC. Members also attended and participated in a number of meetings for the Inuvialuit Game Council such as; The Protected Area Strategy, Cumulative Impact Monitoring Program and Cumulative Effects Assessment and Management, Framework/Strategy Working groups or Steering Committees. There are other developments dealing with Climate Change, Waste Disposal, Beaufort Sea Strategic Regional Plan of Action, Bathurst Inlet Port and Road, Alternative Energy or other Research Projects that the members of the CSU are involved with.   The CSU also covered off at the Joint Secretariat, for the staff that were on leave or the position that were vacant.

Staffing:


The CSU started the fiscal year 2007/2008 with the following three staff positions, Sheila Nasogaluak, Fred Kuptana and Richard Binder. In August Mrs. Nasogaluak moved on to take a position with the Fisheries Joint Management Committee (FJMC), one of the five Co-Management bodies established under the Inuvialuit Final Agreement (IFA) and housed at the Joint Secretariat. In January 2008 the vacant position was filled by Christine Inglangasuk and the CSU now has a full complement of staff to provide continued support to the communities in the ISR, the IGC and other boards within the Inuvialuit framework.

GIS/IT Specialist Position – Has been vacant since October 2007.

FJMC Biologist Position – Did not complete activity report.

FUNDING

Funding requirements for the Joint Secretariat committees are provided by contribution agreements from the following.

1.
Government of the Northwest Territories – Department of Environment & Natural Resources (3 Contribution Agreements):

· Joint Secretariat Administration

· Inuvialuit Game Council

· Wildlife Management Advisory Council (NWT)

· HTC Coordinator

· Staff Support for the Joint Secretariat Library

· Inuvialuit participation costs for the Environmental Impact Review Board, the Environmental Impact Screening Committee and both Wildlife Management Advisory Councils (North Slope and NWT)

· Wildlife Act and Species at Risk Legislation

2.
Government of the Northwest Territories – Department of Industry, Tourism and Investment:

· Community Harvester Assistance Program

3.
Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development (DIAND)

 (1 Contribution Agreement):

· Environmental Impact Screening Committee

· Environmental Impact Review Board

· Administration and Staff Support for both the above Committees

· Community Support Unit

· Fisheries Joint Management Committee (Inuvialuit and Chairman costs)

· Fisheries Joint Management Committee (staff & program support)

· Fisheries Joint Management Committee Beluga Monitoring Program

· Fishing Registration and Consultation

· Harvest Information Gathering

The Joint Secretariat also administered funds received from DIAND under the Comprehensive Funding Arrangement by way of a Contribution Agreement for the following programs:


a)
PRO Funding


b)
Pipeline Readiness – Presentation to Government & Community Tour


c)
Oily Waste Project


d)
JS & EISC Community Tour


e)
EIRB & EISC Website/Computers

Funding was also received from Economic, Culture and Employment and Inuvialuit Regional Corporation to do Wildlife Monitor Training. It was administered on behalf of CSU Fred Kuptana.

The Inuvialuit Student Mentoring Placement Program was cost-shared between the, GNWT Department of Education, Culture and Employment, Enbridge, and the Fisheries Joint Management Committee. It is administered on behalf of all the above, by the FJMC. 

Funding was received from the Arctic Institute of North America for the ISR Database project. This project is sponsored by Shell Canada and Devon.

The Joint Secretariat’s audited financial statements are provided separately from this annual report and are prepared by the firm of Avery, Cooper and Co. of Yellowknife, N.W.T.

Appendix A: Acronyms and Abbreviations
ACIA
Arctic Climate Impact Assessment

AGM
Annual General Meeting

AHRDS
Aboriginal Human Resource Development Program

AHTC
Aklavik Hunters and Trappers Committee

AINA
Arctic Institute of North America

AMAP
Arctic Monitoring and Assessment Program

ARI
Aurora Research Institute

ASC
Audit Sub-Committee

A-SCAT
Arctic Shoreline Clean-up and Assessment Technology

ASTIS
Arctic Science and Technology Information System 

BSIMPI
Beaufort Sea Integrated Management Planning Initiative

BSStRPA
Beaufort Sea Strategic Regional Plan of Action

CANDEL
Canadian Delegation

CASES
Canadian Arctic Shelf Exchange Study

CBC
Canadian Broadcast Corporation

CCG
Canadian Coast Guard

C-CIARN
Canadian Climate Impacts and Adaptation Research Network

CCMS
Committee on the Challenges of Modern Society

CCU
Crown Consultation Unit

CEAA
Canadian Environmental Assessment Agency 

CEAM
Cumulative Effects Assessment and Management 

CIMP
Cumulative Impact Monitoring Program

COP-11/MOP-1
Conference of the Parties/Meeting of the Parties

CITES
Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species

CMN
Canadian Museum of Nature

COSEWIC
Committee On The Status of Endangered Wildlife in Canada

CSU
Community Support Unit 

CWS
Canadian Wildlife Service

CZC
Coastal Zone Canada

DFAR
Draft Final Audit Report

DFO
Department of Fisheries and Oceans 

DIAND
Department of Indian and Northern Affairs

DPA
Development Project Applications

DRWED
Department of Resources, Wildlife and Economic Development 

EA
Environmental Assessment 

EAC
Environmental Assessment Coordinator

EBSA
Ecologically and Biologically Significant Areas

EIRB
Environmental Impact Review Board

EIS
Environmental Impact Statement 

EISC
Environmental Impact Screening Committee


ENR
Environment and Natural Resources

EPPR-WG
Emergency Prevention, Preparedness and Response Working Group (Arctic Council)

ESRF
Environmental Studies Research Fund

FJMC
Fisheries Joint Management Committee

FW
Field Worker

GIS
Geographic Information System

GNME
Great Northern Mining Exploration

GNWT
Government of the Northwest Territories

HC
Health Canada

HRDC
Human Resources Development Canada

HTC
Hunters and Trappers Committee 

HTC-SAO
Hunters and Trappers Committee Administrative Support Officer

IAIA
International Association for Impact Assessment

IAIA-WNA
International Association for Impact Assessment - Western and Northern Affiliate

ICARP
International Conference on Arctic Research and Planning

ICC
Inuit Circumpolar Conference

IFA
Inuvialuit Final Agreement 

IFA-ICC
Inuvialuit Final Agreement - Implementation Coordinating Committee

IGC
Inuvialuit Game Council

IGC-RMC
Inuvialuit Game Council Resource Management Coordinator

IHAP
Inuvialuit Harvesters Assistance Program

IHTC
Inuvik Hunters and Trappers Committee

IIBMC
Inuvialuit/Inupiat Beluga Management Committee

ILA
Inuvialuit Land Administration

ILAC
Inuvialuit Land Administration Commission

INAC
Indian and Northern Affairs Canada

IT
Information Technology

ITK
Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami

IOL
Imperial Oil Limited

IPY
International Polar Year

IR’s 
Information Requests

IRC
Inuvik Regional Corporation

ISR 
Inuvialuit Settlement Region

JRP
Joint Review Panel

JS
Joint Secretariat 

KIBS
Kendal Island Bird Sanctuary

LOMA
Large Ocean Management Area


MGP
Mackenzie Gas Project

MMS
Minerals Management Service

MPA
Marine Protected Area

MVEIRB
Mackenzie Valley Environmental Impact Review Board

MVRMA
Mackenzie Valley Resource Management Act

NATO
North Atlantic Treaty Organization

NBF
Northern Board Forum

NCP
Northern Contaminants Program

NEB
National Energy Board

NEI
Northern Ecosystem Initiative

NGO
Non-government Organization 

NGPS
Northern Gas Project Secretariat

NRCAN
Natural Resources Canada

NRTP
Natural Resource Technology Program

NWT
Northwest Territories

NWT ECC
Northwest Territories Environmental Contaminants Committee

OAP
Oceans Action Plan

OHTC
Olokhaktomiut Hunters and Trappers Committee (Holman)

PAME WG
Protection of the Arctic Marine Environment Working Group

PAS
Protected Areas Strategy

PASSC
Protected Areas Strategy Steering Committee

PCO
Privy Council Office

PERD
Program for Energy Research and Development 

POL
Petroleum Oil Lubricants

PHTC
Paulatuk Hunters and Trappers Committee

PIP
Preliminary Information Package

PRO
Pipeline Readiness Office

RAO/CIS
Russian Arctic Operation /CIS Continental Shelf

RAs
Regulatory Agencies

RB
Resource Biologist

RCC
Regional Contaminant Coordinator

RP
Resource Person

RO
Regional Organization

SAO
Senior Administrative Officer

SENES
Specialist in Energy, Nuclear and Environmental Sciences

SHHTC
Sachs Harbour Hunters and Trappers Committee

TAG
Technical Advisory Group

TCPL
TransCanada Pipeline Limited

TOR
Terms of Reference 

UNFCCC
United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change

US
United States

USCG
United States Coast Guard

WMAC (NS)
Wildlife Management Advisory Council (North Slope)

WMAC (NWT)
Wildlife Management Advisory Council (Northwest Territories)

WSWG
West Side Working Group

YTG
Yukon Territorial Government

